
City of York Council Committee Minutes 

MEETING EXECUTIVE 

DATE 18 NOVEMBER 2008 

PRESENT COUNCILLORS WALLER (CHAIR), 
STEVE GALLOWAY, SUE GALLOWAY, MOORE, 
REID AND RUNCIMAN 

APOLOGIES COUNCILLOR VASSIE 

IN ATTENDANCE COUNCILLOR LOOKER (for agenda item 7 – minute 
118 refers) 

 
PART A - MATTERS DEALT WITH UNDER DELEGATED POWERS 

 
112. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
Members were invited to declare at this point in the meeting any personal 
or prejudicial interests they might have in the business on the agenda. 
 
The following Members declared personal, non prejudicial interests in 
agenda item 8 (Final Report of the Education Scrutiny Committee – School 
Governors), as governors of schools in the City of York area: 

• Cllr Waller – York High School 

• Cllr Runciman – Joseph Rowntree School and New Earswick 
Primary School 

• Cllr Reid – Woodthorpe Primary School. 
 
 

113. MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED: That the minutes of the Executive meeting held on 18 

November 2008 be approved and signed by the Chair as a 
correct record, subject to the addition of Cllr Runciman’s 
name to the list of those Members who declared a personal 
interest in agenda item 7 as members of the York Credit 
Union. 

 
 

114. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  
 
It was reported that there had been no registrations to speak at the 
meeting under the Council’s Public Participation Scheme. 
 
 

115. EXECUTIVE FORWARD PLAN  
 
Members received and noted details of those items that were currently 
listed on the Forward Plan for the next two Executive meetings. 
 



 
116. MINUTES OF WORKING GROUPS  

 
Members considered a report which presented draft minutes of the 
following meetings of Working Groups: 

• Social Inclusion Working Group – meeting on 17 September 2008 
(Annex A) 

• Young People’s Working Group – meeting on 22 October 2008 
(Annex B). 

 
The minutes contained no recommendations requiring the specific 
approval of the Executive at this stage.  With reference to Minutes 13 and 
14 of the Young People’s Working Group, the Executive Member for 
Children and Young People’s Services noted that a bid would be submitted 
in the next round of funding for a MyPlace venue, following careful 
consideration of the preferences of young people consulted, and that the 
issue of the UK Youth Parliament would be discussed again at the Group’s 
next meeting before being brought to the Executive Member and Advisory 
Panel (EMAP) meeting. 
 
RESOLVED: That the minutes of the Social Inclusion Working Group and 

the LDF Working Group, attached as Annexes A and B to the 
report, be noted. 

 
REASON: In accordance with the Constitutional role of Working Groups 

as advisory bodies to the Executive. 
 
 

117. LOCAL TRANSPORT PLAN 2006-2011, MID-TERM REPORT  
 
Members considered a report which presented for their comment and 
approval a draft version of the City of York Local Transport Plan Mid-Term 
Report, prior to submission of the final Report to the Government Office for 
Yorkshire and Humber, and subsequently to the Department for Transport 
(DfT), by the required deadline. 
 
The draft Report had been circulated to Members and made available on 
the Council’s website.  Guidance from the DfT stated that the Mid-Term 
Report should be ‘a concise analysis of the progress of an authority in 
implementing its second Local Transport Plan.’  Authorities were required 
to review delivery of their Local Transport Plan (LTP) during the first two 
years of the LTP2 period (April 2006 to March 2008) and to look forward to 
the remainder of the period, up to March 2011.  The Mid-Term Report 
therefore provided an opportunity for the Council to review its progress 
against the aims of LTP2 and to consider the changes that had affected 
York since its publication and the issues and opportunities for the 
remainder of the LTP2 period. 
 
Members commented that the Report was generally satisfactory, with 
trends in the City showing above average improvement.  Traffic levels had 
risen by only 4% in the past ten years, targets for walking and cycling to 
work had been achieved two years ahead of schedule and there had been 
a steady reduction in road casualties. 



 
Having noted the comments of the Shadow Executive on this item, it was 
 
RESOLVED: That the draft LTP2 Mid-Term report be approved for 

submission to the Government Officer for Yorkshire and the 
Humber (GOYH) in December 2008 and that authority be 
delegated to the Director of City Strategy and the Executive 
Member to approve the final report.1 

 
REASON: To ensure that the report can be submitted by the deadline 

set by GOYH. 
 
Action Required  
1. Submit final report to GOYH, following approval of draft by 
City Strategy Director and Executive Member   
 
 

 
SS  

 
118. FINAL REPORT OF THE BARBICAN AD-HOC SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

ON THE SALE OF THE BARBICAN  
 
Members considered a report which presented the conclusions of the 
Barbican Ad-Hoc Scrutiny Committee on their review of the sale of the 
Barbican.   
 
The Committee’s final report, attached as Annex A, had been considered 
by the Scrutiny Management Committee (SMC) at their meeting on 15 
September 2008.  The SMC had agreed the Committee’s 
recommendations subject to some suggested changes to the wording, 
which had since been made.  The agreed recommendations were set out 
in paragraph 5 of the covering report.  Some further amendments, 
suggested by the Head of Audit & Risk Management in order to strengthen 
the second recommendation, were set out in paragraph 6.  These changes 
had now been approved by the Chair of the Barbican Ad-Hoc Scrutiny 
Committee, who was in attendance to respond to any questions on the 
review and the Committee’s report. 
 
Members queried the motives and objectivity of some of the members of 
the Scrutiny Committee, in view of the comments reported in the local 
media.  The Scrutiny Committee Chair responded that the final report, 
including the comments in respect of ‘best value’, represented the 
unanimous view of the whole Committee. 
 
Having noted the comments of the Shadow Executive on this item, it was 
 
RESOLVED: (i) That the contents of the final report of the Barbican 

Ad-Hoc Scrutiny Committee on their review of the sale of the 
Barbican be noted. 

 
 (ii) That the following be agreed as a summary of the 

Executive’s response to the recommendations arising from 
the review, detailed in paragraphs 5 and 6 of the covering 
report: 



 

Recommendation of 
Scrutiny Committee 

Comment from 
Executive 

Recommendation 
of Executive 

Commission an officer 
report which sets out a 
corporate approach for 
the Council when 
working with pressure 
groups.1 

It is not clear what this 
would achieve. Where 
there are protest groups 
aligned to groups within 
the Guildhall there is 
already ample 
opportunity for 
comment and input to 
the democratic process. 

Accept 
recommendation 

Ensure that all future 
projects have a robust 
system of risk 
management which is 
regularly reviewed and 
updated throughout 
the period of each 
project. 

Good project 
management will 
already include 
assessment of the risks 
and regular updating. 

Approve the revised 
wording from the 
new Head of Audit 
and Risk 
Management, as 
indicated below. 

 

Revised wording of 
Head of Audit & Risk 
Management: 

“Ensure that all future 
projects have a formal 
documented system of 
risk management 
which details key 
actions and controls, is 
regularly reviewed and 
updated throughout 
the period of each 
project.”2 

This recommendation 
has been improved by 
the application of the 
Quality Control Group 

Approve the revised 
wording from the 
new Head of Audit 
and Risk 
Management. 

 
REASON: To enable the introduction of appropriate measures in 

response the Scrutiny Committee’s findings and 
recommendations.  

 
Action Required  
1. Commission report, in accordance with this 
recommendation  
2. Make arrangements to implement risk management 
system, in accordance with this recommendation   
 
 

 
GR  
 
SA  

 
 
 



119. FINAL REPORT OF THE EDUCATION SCRUTINY COMMITTEE - 
SCHOOL GOVERNORS  
 
Members considered a report which presented the conclusions of the 
Education Scrutiny Committee on their review of School Governors.    
 
The final report of the Education Scrutiny Committee, attached as Annex 
A, had been considered by the Scrutiny Management Committee (SMC) at 
their meeting on 15 September 2008.  The SMC had endorsed in full the 
recommendations arising from the review, as set out in paragraph 7 of the 
covering report. 
 
RESOLVED: (i) That the contents of the final report of the Education 

Scrutiny Committee on their review of School Governors be 
noted. 

  
 (ii) That the following be agreed as the Executive’s 

response to the recommendations arising from the review: 
 

Recommendation Comment from Executive 

Acknowledge the significant 
voluntary contribution of school 
governors and thanks them all for 
their years of service to York's 
schools 

Agree 

Notes the School Governor Support 
and Development Service Team for 
their support for the scrutiny review 
and notes the resulting benefit to 
the service area as detailed in 
Annex F. 

Thanks the School Governor 
Support and Development Service 
Team for their support for the 
scrutiny review and notes the 
resulting benefit to the service area 
as detailed in Annex F. 

Continue to develop improved 
methods of advertising vacancies, 
to attract a diverse mix of 
applicants, which will be recorded 
and monitored (ongoing)1 

Agree 

Create an information guide to aid 
recruitment and distribute it to all 
schools2 

Agree action and ask that officers 
complete within this academic year, 
to distribute by the end of the 
summer term 

Continue the use of the exit 
questionnaire as governors leave 
post to understand better their 
reasons for so doing  

Agree 

Regularly maintain, update and 
develop the database3 Agree 

Share information on best practice 
with all York's schools4 Agree 

Consider the best methods for 
training governors to maximise 

Agree and ask for a report back to 



skills both for whole governing 
bodies or on-line.4 

the Executive Member by Easter 
2009 

 
REASON: To enable the introduction of appropriate measures in 

response the Scrutiny Committee’s findings and 
recommendations.  

 
 (iii) That the report be referred to the Social Inclusion 

Working Group for discussion.5 

 
REASON: In the interests of broadening the pool of potential school 

governors and increasing the number of applicants from 
minority groups. 

 
Action Required  
1. Develop advertising methods and record and monitor 
applicants, as per recommendation  
2. Create and distribute an information guide to all schools  
3. Ensure systems are in place to maintain, update and 
develop database  
4. Ensure systems are in place to share information on best 
practice  
5. Make arrangements to refer report to next meeting of 
Social Inclusion Working Group   
 
 

 
CB  
 
CB  
CB  
 
CB  
 
GR  

 
120. GOLDEN TRIANGLE PARTNERSHIP – MORTGAGE RESCUE SCHEME  

 
Members considered a report which sought their support for the Golden 
Triangle Mortgage Rescue Scheme, due to be launched in December 
2008 by the Golden Triangle Partnership (the Partnership). 
 
The Partnership, created in 2004, had an overall remit to develop initiatives 
to increase the amount of affordable housing across the high demand 
areas of York, Harrogate and North Leeds.  Funding was provided by the 
Regional Housing Board (RHB) and in 2008/09 included £450k for new 
initiatives, including a mortgage rescue scheme.  An Executive Board for 
the Partnership had recently been formed, comprising the Chief Housing 
Officers and Portfolio Holders of the three authorities, to oversee and direct 
the work of the Partnership’s Officers.  In-principle support for the 
Mortgage Rescue Scheme, together with approval to delegate 
administration of the Scheme to Leeds City Council, was being sought at 
this stage from the three authorities, because delaying matters until the 
formal constitution of the Board could put the RHB funding at risk. 
 
Details of the Mortgage Rescue Scheme, which would involve housing 
associations taking equity stakes in the homes of eligible applicants at risk 
of repossession, were set out in paragraphs 9 to 15 of the report, and in 
Annex A. 
 



RESOLVED: (i) That the development and launch of the Golden 
Triangle Partnership Mortgage Rescue Scheme be noted. 

 
 (ii) That the delegation of the administration of the 

Mortgage Rescue Scheme to Leeds City Council, which will 
include LCC acting as banker for the Scheme, be approved.1 

 
 (iii) That authority be delegated to the Head of Civic, 

Democratic and Legal Services to approve and sign off the 
delegation arrangements and contract documentation for the 
Mortgage Rescue Scheme and any further scheme on behalf 
of the Council, where the scheme has been approved by the 
Golden Triangle Partnership Board.1 

 
REASON: In order to give support to a scheme which will assist home 

owners during a difficult financial time and to ensure that 
York receives a share of the allocated funding. 

 
Action Required  
1. Arrange for the Head of Civic, Legal and Democratic 
Services to sign the delegation arrangements, contract 
documentation and future schemes approved by GTP Board   
 
 

 
SB  

 
121. AMENDMENTS TO OFFICER SCHEME OF DELEGATION TO PROVIDE 

FOR AN OFFICER TO ACT IN THE ABSENCE OF THE CHIEF 
EXECUTIVE  
 
[See also under Part B Minutes] 
 
Members considered a report which recommended amendments to the 
Officer scheme of delegation in the Constitution, to allow one of the 
Directors to be identified as the Officer who would deputise for the Chief 
Executive in their absence. 
 
The report asked Members to approve the amendments in so far as they 
related to Executive functions and to refer the report to Full Council for 
consideration of the amendments in respect of Council functions. 
 
Members commented that, in future, better co-ordination of holiday leave 
would be needed at Chief Officer level as August was no longer a ‘quiet’ 
month. 
 
Having noted the comments of the Shadow Executive on this item, it was 
 
RESOLVED: (i) That approval be given to amend the officer scheme of 

delegation, in so far as it relates to Executive functions, to 
enable a member of the board of Directors of the authority, 
designated by the Chief Executive to exercise all the powers 
and functions of the Chief Executive when they are absent 
from the authority. 

 



 (ii) That the Monitoring Officer be authorised to make the 
necessary amendments to the scheme of delegation to give 
effect to the above resolution.1 

 
REASON: To ensure that the Council is not left without a deputy when 

the Chief Executive is on scheduled leave or other business. 
 
Action Required  
1. Amend the scheme of delegation   
 
 

 
GR  

 
PART B - MATTERS REFERRED TO COUNCIL 

 
122. AMENDMENTS TO OFFICER SCHEME OF DELEGATION TO PROVIDE 

FOR AN OFFICER TO ACT IN THE ABSENCE OF THE CHIEF 
EXECUTIVE  
 
[See also under Part A Minutes] 
 
Members considered a report which recommended amendments to the 
Officer scheme of delegation in the Constitution, to allow one of the 
Directors to be identified as the Officer who would deputise for the Chief 
Executive in their absence. 
 
The report asked Members to approve the amendments in so far as they 
related to Executive functions and to refer the report to Full Council for 
consideration of the amendments in respect of Council functions. 
 
Having noted the comments of the Shadow Executive on this item, it was 
 
RECOMMENDED: (i) That Council approve the amendment of the 

officer scheme of delegation, in so far as it relates to 
Council functions, to enable a member of the board of 
Directors of the authority, designated by the Chief 
Executive when they are absent from the authority. 

 
 (ii) That Council authorise the Monitoring Officer to 

make the necessary amendments to the scheme of 
delegation to give effect to the above 
recommendation. 

 
REASON: To ensure that the Council is not left without a deputy when 

the Chief Executive is on scheduled leave or other business. 
 
Action Required  
Refer recommendations and report to Full Council on 
27/11/08   
 
 

 
GR  

 
 
 



 
A Waller, Chair 
[The meeting started at 2.00 pm and finished at 2.45 pm]. 
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